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June 13, 2014
Steven V. King, Executive Director and Secretary

Washington Utilities and Transportation Commission

1300 S. Evergreen Park Dr. SW

P. O. Box 47250 

Olympia, Washington  98504-7250

RE:
In the Matter of the Penalty Assessment Against BNSF Railway Co.


Docket TR-121921

Dear Mr. King:

On February 25, 2013, the Washington Utilities and Transportation Commission (Commission) assessed a penalty in Docket TR-121921 in the amount of $105,000 against BNSF Railway Company (BNSF or Company) for multiple violations of WAC 480-62-225, which requires railroad companies to maintain and keep crossing surfaces in repair. 

On March 14, 2013, BNSF filed a request for mitigation of the penalty assessment. Commission Staff and BNSF entered into settlement discussions and filed a proposed Settlement Agreement on May 30, 2013.  The Settlement Agreement required BNSF to immediately pay a penalty of $55,000, with the remaining $50,000 suspended for one year on condition that BNSF:
· Respond within 30 days to any notice from the Commission regarding routine grade crossing defects;

· Respond within seven days to any notice from the Commission regarding serious grade crossing defects, unless the Company and Staff agreed upon a different date; and,

· Submit photographic evidence to the Commission showing grade crossing defect repairs upon their completion.
BNSF was required to comply with these conditions in Whatcom, Skagit, and Snohomish counties (the regions where the defective crossings identified in the Penalty Assessment were located).

On June 7, 2013, the Commission issued Order 01, Order Granting Mitigation (Order 01).  Order 01 granted BNSF’s request for mitigation in accordance with the Settlement Agreement reached with Staff and ordered BNSF to pay $55,000 upon service of the Order.  BNSF paid the penalty of $55,000 in full on June 18, 2013.
The Commission suspended collection of the $50,000 and waived enforcement or collection of that amount for one year, provided that BNSF timely respond to any and all notices from the Commission regarding crossing defects and document repairs to defective crossings as required by the terms of the Settlement Agreement.
Staff reviewed BNSF’s compliance with the conditions of Order 01 during the period of June 7, 2013, through June 7, 2014:

· Staff issued 15 routine crossing surface defect notices to BNSF for crossings located in Whatcom, Skagit, and Snohomish counties. BNSF responded to all of the defect notices within the required 30-day period. Nine defects were repaired by the commitment date provided by BNSF. The remaining six defects were issued in May 2014 and are still in the process of being addressed by BNSF. 
· Staff issued no serious grade crossing defect notices during the compliance period.

· BNSF provided photographic evidence of the repairs for each corrected defect. 
Staff has concluded that the conditions of the Commission’s Order have been met.  Accordingly, Staff will not seek enforcement of the suspended penalty, and Staff requests that the Commission waive enforcement and collection of the $50,000 suspended penalty in this docket.

Sincerely, 

SALLY BROWN 
Senior Assistant Attorney General 
cc:  
Tom Montgomery, Counsel for BNSF Railway Co. 


Betty Young, UTC Staff 
